Approved  

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

October 31, 2012 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, October 31, 2012 at 6:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.     











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment  – None at this time.           









  






2.0  Knox Mountain, Wedding Venue – Lori Graham (neighbor), John Olmstead (Chair ZBA) and Don Bormes (ZBA/PB) were present. Chair Nickerson  informed those in attendance that the Brophy's are unable to make tonight's meeting due to the storm. Ms. Graham stated this is very important to me and I was up very early to be here tonight. Chair Nickerson stated all of the permits were approved by the ZBA and the PB, then there was a noise complaint filed by Ms. Graham to the Police because of music being played outside instead of in the barn. Mr. Olmstead reported the hearing was advertised in the local newspaper, there was one letter and two abutters at the public hearing but the Brophys' seemed to always have their ducks in a row. Ms. Graham stated she does not comb through the paper every week and the advertisement should have been published in the free paper at least. Ms. Graham informed the Board that all of the abutters that were notified are know to the Brophys' and they see them as family, so they are biased. Mr. Olmstead  stated the way it was put to the ZBA, was that all of it would be inside for the Special Exception approval. Mr. Olmstead noted the only criteria that is effected is, the surrounding property values may be diminished. Ms. Graham stated they were lead to believe all of it would be inside but the ZBA minutes (3/27/12) say “quartet on the lawn”. Mr. Olmstead stated in a normal application noise is not a factor, as far as granting a Special Exception but they were lead to believe noise would be contained within the barn. Ms. Graham informed the Board that at the PB's meeting, she asked Colm Brophy to keep the venue scaled down and he assured me it would be. Ms. Graham stated she is sorry it has come to this but there is not a lot of supervision because they do not have to be there. Done Bormes stated it is a business and not a Home Occupation, they are not required to be on site. Selectman Ober asked if there was a curfew and Chief Hankard replied no, the Town voted down the Noise Ordinance but there is a State RSA for Disorderly Conduct which is very vague. Chief Hankard reported they were called to the property around 5-5:30 p.m. and Sargent Howe contacted him. Chief Hankard stated he basically used the Fireworks Ordinance (9:30 p.m.) and did speak with Mr. Brophy, who stated the renters were told not to have the band outside. Chief Hankard noted if there is a loud party, a warning is given but if they get called back arrests are made. Chief Hankard stated he was told there would be no more parties this year. Mr. Bormes reported the Brophys' went through everything by law and passed all of the criteria, the process took about six months. Selectman Ober stated we keep finding out after the fact that we have been lied to, it keeps happening. Selectman Giunta stated he feels bad because they wanted to see the Brophys' face to face to let them know there is a problem and to not let it happen again. Selectman Giunta noted they may have followed the rules but it is up to the BOS to address it and they will be asked to reschedule. Selectman Ober stated as a neighbor, Ms. Graham lives directly across the street. Mr. Olmstead informed the Board that he had made two suggestions, site visits with three plus members and that the ZBA be issued Town I.D.'s. Jeff Jenkins asked if the road makes her not an abutter and Mr. Olmstead replied the State doesn't require it. Selectman Ober stated the Town could require it because we are here to serve the taxpayers. Mr. Olmstead stated noise will be an issue in his mind from this point on and he will get together with Ann Littlefield to discuss the matter further then get back to the BOS with suggestions (11/14/12 @ 4:30 p.m.). Ms. Graham stated she has neighbor's that party once a year but this is every weekend, she loves her home and her privacy.                                




    









3.0 Budget Review FYE 2014 







  3.1
Capital Improvements Committee – 2.5% COLA increase, proposed budget $823 dollars. 




      

  



  3.2 Energy Committee – Proposed budget decreased from $400 dollars to $1 dollar.    3.3
Solid Waste Committee – Level funded at $5 dollars. Chair Nickerson stated the committee may need to be active because Single Stream Recycling is not in effect.  
  3.4 Police Department  




     




3.4a Department Update – Chief Hankard informed the BOS that there was a gentleman on Bennett's Ferry Road who said he has been riding his OHRV out there forever but Fish and Game stopped him and told him not to ride on the road. Chief Hankard stated the Town could mark off 10 MPH sections but the BOS is the best place to start and he told the gentleman to bring his “club” to meet with the Board. Chief Hankard provided the BOS with a statistical comparison of incidents and noted things have been good, the guys have been solving crimes. Chief Hankard reported that the new cruiser is on the road and working fantastic, they have been working with Ossipee Mountain Electronics to redesign the light bar system.  Chief Hankard stated the 2009 cruiser that went to auction made the Town $3,700 dollars. Chief Hankard stated he is excited with meeting the Home Depot's Manager next week to discuss the “sally port” and partitions in the storage trailer. Chief Hankard noted Officer Benoit has taken a “Child Safety Seat” class and now can help residents with them. Chief Hankard stated Officer Terry is almost off of his probation, his vacation time was used when he was hired and FO McGee suggested changing his vacation time to personal leave, so he will have some time to use. BOS agreed this would be okay. Chief Hankard informed the Board that the part-time hiring process has been narrowed down and asked if one of the Selectmen would like to be part of the Oral Board. Chair Nickerson offered to participate. Chief Hankard stated the new portable radios have been received and are being programmed but the dispatch issue has not been rectified yet. Chief Hankard informed the Board that the Tower on Pinnacle Hill needs to be finished (Spring) then a simulcast system will be set-up. Chief Hankard noted he would be inside at the Election and one Officer will be posted outside.     








3.4b Proposed budget – Chief Hankard stated the police budget has been level funded for a long time and he has discussed the need for raises with his guys making $19.10 an hour. Chief Hankard stated he has a great group of guys but the pay is low and they need to be able to afford their houses & families. Chief Hankard noted if they were within a couple thousand they will not jump to another P.D. but some of them have been approached. Chief Hankard stated the last raise they had was in 2009 and he had to cut a position to get the raises. Chief Hankard proposed a 2.5% COLA increase plus a 3.5% raise for the entire department except Officer McSweeney at 8% and Officer Terry at 4%. The BOS reviewed the budget worksheet and a comparison of patrolman pay by area. Chief Hankard reported that the only other increase is in the gasoline line (to $20K) and he wouldn't feel comfortable decreasing any of the other lines. Chief Hankard stated this is the best staff this agency has had since he has been here, they are well respected and have a great mix of specialties. Chief Hankard provided the BOS with the replacement cost of an Officer at $32K-$35K. Chief Hankard stated the 6% increase would cost the average taxpayer, of a $250K home, $15 dollars a year. Chief Hankard stated he wouldn't ask for the money if they didn't need it and they try to save where they can but there is no guarantee the Town will not lose people. Jeff Jenkins stated the Chief is being modest, he has a good team because of good leadership.    









4.0  Old Business 









  4.1
2014 Budget Increases – Chair Nickerson stated the Board has gone over the Fire & Police budgets that both have substantial increased proposed and they need to get out in the open regarding raises. Chair Nickerson stated he understands where they are coming from but he has also heard from taxpayers, who can not take anymore of an increase in their taxes. Chair Nickerson stated the 2.5% increase would have been an overall increase of $30-$40K overall and he doesn't think he can even afford the increase. Selectman Giunta noted the Board has already said 2.5% COLA increase with more to retirement. Selectman Giunta asked if there are Towns that say only one department is getting an increase/raise. TA Veloski replied yes but it causes discontent. Selectman Giunta noted we still have awhile to go yet and very rarely does the Board change it's decision. Selectman Ober stated if the police get the 2.5% increase in salary plus the 2.5% retirement contribution, it is a 5% increase. The BOS reviewed the NH Retirement System increases over the past few years. Chair Nickerson stated the Town is going to need a new DPW guy because of the new roads the Town will be taking over. Selectman Giunta stated will the raise be enough to keep officers, he is not sure. The BOS discussed the difference between working for the Town versus working for the State Police. 




5.0  ZBA – Mr. Olmstead stated the ZBA is level funding budget with the 2.5% COLA increase for the Recording Secretary. Mr. Olmstead informed the Board he would like to make Town Planner Ward the ZBA's consultant. Jeff Jenkins noted the Zoning Enforcement Officer position he was filing in for, was temporary and he feels the position should be the Fire Departments. Mr. Olmstead stated Planner Ward has said that guiding applicants through the process is not part of his job description. Selectman Ober replied yes it is. The BOS and Mr. Olmstead reviewed the old Zoning Enforcement Officer's job description and the newly drafted job description, which has not been approved by the BOS or the ZBA. Chair Nickerson stated this is the best relationship he has had with the ZBA and he appreciates it. Mr. Olmstead stated he operates in a couple different ways than his predecessors and invited the Selectmen to attend a ZBA meeting on the 4th Tuesday of the month. 











6.0  Old Business (continued)  



  



  6.1
MacDonald Property – Septic on Town owned property – The Board reviewed a memo from Health Officer Tobin, who is suggesting the BOS discuss the issue with Town Counsel and keep him informed. TA Veloski to follow up. 


     6.2 Attorney Kate Miller Re: Metrocast Franchise Agreement – The BOS reviewed a letter from Attorney Miller recommending the Town extend the current contract for five years and reject the counter proposal. The BOS agreed. Chair Nickerson noted they can still go to the Public Utilities Commission and say we tried to work with FairPoint but had no response. TA Veloski noted he has spoken with Carol Miller of DRED because they have $3 million in federal grant money to provide updates. Chair Nickerson asked TA Veloski to see what they need from the BOS. 




     6.3 Mr. Landry Re: Black Brook culvert – Chair Nickerson stated there were no easements on any of the deeds but back in 1992 there was contact from Attorneys' to the previous owner regarding the culvert, stating it is the natural flow of the stream.  
     6.4 Fire Department – Calls – The BOS was provided the break out of the different types of call for 2012. 








     6.5 MS_5 – Selectman Ober made a motion to authorize Chair Nickerson to sign the MS-5 and utilize $250K from the unreserved fund balance to offset the tax rate. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 




7.0 New Business



         





  7.1
BOS Meetings – The BOS will meet on Mondays for 12/24/12 and 12/31/12 @ noon, to sign & authorize payroll. 











8.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95 – None at this time.











 
  

9.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 





  
  9.1 10/24/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 24, 2012. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of October 24, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









    9.2 10/26/2012 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of October 26, 2012 that was held with the Town's Election Workers. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the meeting minutes of October 26, 2012 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





 

10.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.  














11.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The BOS reviewed and approved a Timber Intent for Jeff Burns for Tax Map 20, Lot 4. 





 








 

12.0 Correspondence – BOS reviewed.   











13.0 Selectman's Reports






    

13.1 360 Black Brook Road – Selectman Ober stated she received a call from a resident at 360 Black Brook, who stated he has water problems in his garage and it freezes but now the water runs down his driveway, which has made things worse. The resident has requested that a “berm” be placed before paving happens. 
   


 13.2 Employee Appreciation – Friday, November 9, 2012
 @ noon at the Life Safety Building. 














14.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m.








  






15.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, November 7, 2012 at the Town Offices @ 6:30 p.m.
















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

10/31/2012

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


